

Written Testimony to the United States International Trade Commission

Investigation No. 332-550
Hearing: *Trade and Investment Policies in India, 2014-2015*

Prepared by:
**Stephen Ezell, Director, Global Innovation Policy
and Robert D. Atkinson, President
Information Technology & Innovation Foundation (ITIF)**

June 2, 2015

The first year of Prime Minister Narendra Modi's administration has seen significant vigor toward bolstering India's economy and reimagining the country's trade and investment policies. As ITIF noted in its report *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads*, the best way for India to sustainably grow its economy is by encouraging market-based competition, including among domestic and foreign competitors, embracing an across-the-board productivity growth strategy, and investing in the innovation potential of its economy.¹ Yet in the first part of this decade, India appeared to be showing signs of shifting toward a state-directed system that embraced elements of a Chinese-style indigenous innovation strategy.² In other words, India seemed to be embracing a set of policies that sought to limit imports in key technology sectors, to apply local content requirements (LCRs) to bolster manufacturing in advanced technology sectors, to use foreign direct investment (FDI) as a tool to compel knowledge transfer, and to facilitate the shift of intellectual property (IP) from foreign enterprises to domestic Indian ones through the issuance of compulsory licenses or the revocation of already-granted intellectual property rights. Such policies are concerning both because they can cause innovation-based U.S. enterprises to win significantly less market share in India than would otherwise be the case and also because they can advantage Indian firms as they compete in third-party markets against U.S. competitors.

To be sure, since its first day in office on May 27, 2014, the Modi administration has taken a number of concrete and laudable steps to liberalize India's trade and investment policies and embrace market-based economic growth. However, a number of concerning policies—many introduced by the previous Singh administration—remain in place and have not been repealed or modified, and even the Modi administration has introduced several new potentially trade- and investment-distorting policies.³ In short, there is no question that progress has been made, and it is important to acknowledge this. But India has a long way to go toward implementing economic, trade, and investment policies that will enable the Indian economy to flourish to the fullest extent possible.

On the positive side, the Modi administration has announced a number of promising economic reforms and taken some steps to liberalize certain FDI and trade policies. Notably, it has:

- Eased FDI restrictions in the defense, insurance, railway, and building construction sectors. In the defense sector, the FDI cap has been lifted from 26 to 49 percent while the cap on FDI in the

insurance sector has also been increased to 49 percent and FDI caps in the railway sector have been removed.⁴

- Retired India's Planning Commission, a vestige of centralized state planning, and replaced it with a government think tank, the National Institution for Transformation of India Aayog (NITI).⁵
- Established a domestic IPR-focused experts group and announced development of a draft National IPR Policy.⁶
- Announced a Digital India program that seeks to “transform India into a digitally empowered society and knowledge economy.”
- Announced plans to establish 100 “Smart cities” throughout India and allocated nearly \$1 billion to the effort.⁷
- Passed the Land Acquisition Rehabilitation and Resettlement Ordinance in December 2014 to facilitate land acquisition for eight sectors, principally for infrastructure development.⁸
- Made moves toward “single window clearance” that have decreased the number of forms needed to move goods across India's borders from 14 to 3.⁹
- Announced a phased reduction of the corporate income tax from 30 to 25 percent and set an April 1, 2016 deadline to complete long-pending implementation of a comprehensive goods and services tax (GST).¹⁰ Finance Minister Jaitley believes completion of a GST could add two percentage points to Indian economic growth.¹¹
- In April 2015, scratched last remaining restrictions (on the books since the 1970s) that allowed only small businesses to produce items such as wooden furniture, locks, candles, matches, bangles (i.e., bracelets), and pickles.¹²
- Announced a goal to move India into the top 50 of the World Bank's Doing Business Index, up from its ranking of 142 (out of 189 countries) in 2014.¹³
- Launched a new Ministry of Skill Development to foster inter-ministerial coordination on public policy making.¹⁴

Despite this progress, a number of trade-distorting policies persist, some of which were introduced by the previous Singh administration that have yet to be addressed or repealed and some of which have been newly introduced by the Modi administration itself. These policies affect in particular U.S. enterprises competing in India's information and communications technology (ICT), life sciences, retail, and renewable energy sectors. Guiding India's goals across many of these sectors is the Modi administration's “Make in India” policy, which seeks to lift manufacturing's share of India's economy from 16 to 25 percent and to create 100 million new manufacturing jobs over the next decade. While certainly India needs and can achieve a more robust manufacturing sector, it is important India achieves these goals by implementing policies that improve its environment for doing business—e.g., clearing red tape; making much-needed labor market, land, and tax reforms; and investing in research and development (R&D), infrastructure, and skills—and by playing an “attraction” not a “compulsion” strategy toward attracting foreign investment to India.

Unfortunately, in too many cases, India has pursued trade- and investment-distorting policies to achieve some of its “Make in India” and broader economic policy goals, as the following section elaborates.

Information and Communications Technology

Perhaps the most concerning among these is that the Modi administration has given no indication it intends to repeal forced localization policies such as India's Preferential Market Access (PMA) policy. That policy intends for 80 percent of Indian public sector procurement of ICT and electronics products to come from domestic sources by 2020. Some have tried to defend the PMA on the grounds that it is not a distortionary policy; that it is justified on security grounds; or that it is in India's "national interest" to assist domestic electronics and ICT hardware manufacturers, in part to help India balance its terms of trade.¹⁵ But the reality, as ITIF explains in the report *Why India's PMA Will Harm the Indian and Global Economies*, is that the PMA is a trade-distortionary tool that entails at least a de facto price or quality preference which will have significant negative effects on Indian citizens and on overall rates of ICT investment. Moreover, far from making ICT products in India more secure, the PMA is actually likely to make them less secure.¹⁶

Indeed, the PMA's continuing application to Indian government and state-owned enterprise (SOE) procurement activity threatens to significantly distort India's ICT market—it's estimated the PMA will impact at least one-quarter of India's ICT market—and harm U.S. ICT enterprises and ICT production. In fact, if India's PMA were to be fully realized—with India achieving the goal expressed by the Telecom Regulatory Authority of India in its 2011 Telecom Equipment Manufacturing Policy of having 80 percent of India's demand for telecommunications equipment be met through domestically manufactured products by 2020—with at least 50 percent of that production being met by Indian producers—then ITIF estimates the PMA will cause U.S. exports of ICT products and services to India to fall by \$1.7 billion annually by 2020, costing over 10,000 U.S. jobs.¹⁷

Another continuing concern remains India's Compulsory Registration Order for ICT products, which requires new electronics equipment sold in India to go through health and safety certification testing in Indian laboratories, even if they have already been approved by internationally certified labs. Specifically, in September 2012, the Indian Department of Electronics and Information Technology (DEITY) issued mandatory compulsory registration for 15 categories of electronic and ICT goods.¹⁸ (DEITY added an additional 15 categories of electronics and ICT products to its list in late 2014.)¹⁹ The policy, which entered force in January 2014, mandates that manufacturers register their products with laboratories affiliated or certified by the Bureau of Indian Standards (BIS), even if they have already been certified by internationally recognized laboratories.

India's compulsory registration requirements for electronics and ICT products were developed with limited industry consultations, are practically unworkable, and veer markedly from global norms. Moreover, India's compulsory registration requirements are based on an Indian standard that is identical to the international standard for product safety which the global ICT industry already uses to test and certify products. As a result, companies have been forced to re-test their products (only within India) at tremendous expense, and with no benefits to product safety. In fact, one ICT manufacturer has calculated that for it to be compliant with India's regulatory certification scheme, it has had to file over 100,000 physical pieces of paper to achieve compliance, with the total cost of compliance after just six

months of such activity reaching \$3.5 million. In total, U.S. and other foreign ICT enterprises have paid hundreds of thousands of dollars in fines and have incurred millions of dollars in new compliance and liability costs.²⁰ Moreover, the time-to-market delays and regulatory uncertainty introduced by the compulsory registration order threaten to jeopardize as much as one billion dollars of exports and potential sales of ICT products per quarter.²¹ India's compulsory registration requirements constitute an unnecessary non-tariff barrier that should be repealed, with India returning to accepting certifications delivered by internationally reputable labs.²² Unfortunately, the Modi administration has not signaled an intention to repeal this requirement, nor has it rescinded DEITY's objective to test all "security-sensitive" telecommunications equipment in India effective April 2015.²³

Tariffs on ICT products remain high and a barrier to trade with India. Unfortunately, as part of its first budget announced in July 2014, the Modi administration actually introduced new tariffs of up to 10 percent on four broad categories of telecommunications equipment and technologies—including switches, Voice over Internet (VOIP) equipment and phones, and certain networking equipment—despite the fact that India committed to eliminating tariffs on many of these very products when it joined the original Information Technology Agreement (ITA) in 1997.²⁴ Further, Customs Notification 11/2014, which introduced these new tariffs as part of the 2014-2015 Union Budget, also specifies that products using certain technologies, such as Multiple Input/Multiple Output and Long Term Evolution (LTE) wireless technology, will also be subject to new duties.²⁵ Moreover, regrettably, the Modi administration has not signaled interest in joining negotiations to expand the Information Technology Agreement, a trade agreement that commits 80 nations to eliminate tariffs on trade in a wide range of ICT products and which has been a boon for the global information economy.

Beyond this, Indian ICT goods manufacturers remain hampered by an inverted duty structure that has maintained high tariffs on a range of ICT parts, components, and supplies which in many cases has made it difficult for India's ICT goods manufacturers to affordably acquire needed components for the manufacture of ICT products. India's inverted duty structure is certainly a real impediment for India's ICT manufacturers, but it is a self-imposed handicap entirely within the purview of Indian policymakers to address by decreasing tariffs and thus the cost of key ICT inputs.

Unfortunately, such persistently high tariffs on the imports of ICT parts and components have proven particularly harmful for India's economy. As the Indian economists Kaushik and Singh found, for every \$1 of tariffs India has imposed on information and communications technology products, it has suffered a \$1.30 economic loss because of lowered productivity.²⁶ India's tariffs on ICT products force all ICT-consuming industries in India to acquire more expensive or technologically inferior ICT products.²⁷ Among other impacts, this slows the deployment and adoption of wireline and wireless broadband in India since telecommunications carriers' costs will by definition increase. In other words, in the interest of supporting one sector—ICT manufacturers—Indian policy has harmed every other sector of the Indian economy that relies on ICT products (and services) as inputs to their business by raising their price or lowering their quality. India also places a relatively high tax of 12 percent on both wireless and broadband services and separately a consumer product tax of 13 percent, which further raise the cost of

ICT products and services and thus decreases the adoption and use of these productivity- and innovation-enhancing technologies.²⁸

In 2015, India launched a new *National Telecom Machine-to-Machine (M2M) Roadmap*, which amounts to the world's first national strategy for the Internet of Things.²⁹ The *Roadmap* acknowledges that, "Machine-to-Machine (M2M) communications represent tremendous opportunities...[and] can bring substantial and tangible social and economic benefits to consumers, businesses, citizens, and governments."³⁰ While India's *National Telecom M2M Roadmap* contains many impressive elements, its focus on developing capacity within India's borders goes too far by focusing on supporting indigenous innovation at the expense of innovation as a whole. In particular, the *Roadmap* signals that M2M devices, such as sensors and microchips, are to be included in India's Preferential Market Access policy, although such a move would have a counterproductive impact on adoption of M2M technologies by limiting access to the highest quality products and increasing costs by eliminating competitive pricing.

Moreover, the *Roadmap* potentially introduces India's first local data storage requirements by requiring that all M2M gateways and applications servers that service customers in India must also be located in India. While the *Roadmap's* authors proclaim that the mandate is intended to protect national security, the notion that data must be stored locally to be secure is patently false, as ITIF writes in *The False Promise of Data Nationalism*.³¹ While the *National Telecom M2M Roadmap* only represents a draft document at this point, the local data storage laws it references risks setting a dangerous precedent, and the otherwise laudable strategy could be significantly improved by removing the local data storage requirements and the inclusion of M2M devices in the PMA. India should also look to develop technology standards related to the Internet of Things in coordination with the global community on a voluntary, transparent, consensus-based, and market-led basis—the path most likely to prove beneficial, successful, and sustainable in the long run for Indian ICT enterprises and industries, the global ICT industry, and indeed the global economy.³²

Online copyright piracy continues to remain a significant challenge in India. As of 2013, the percentage of unlicensed software used by Indian enterprises and organization stood at 61 percent, with the commercial value of unlicensed software reaching over \$2 billion.³³ India also has one of the highest rates of video piracy (usually the result of illegal camcording) in the world, with pirated films out of India appearing on the Internet in an average of 3.15 days.³⁴ In fact, incidents originating in India accounted for half of all video piracy incidents that occurred in the Asia-Pacific region in 2013.³⁵ While American producers of video content are certainly harmed by such piracy, Hollywood (English Films), Bollywood (Hindi Films), Tollywood (Telugu Films), and Kollywood (Tamil Films) are the prime victims of this piracy.³⁶

Despite the progress realized in other sectors, foreign investment limits remain across several Indian telecommunications sectors.³⁷ For example, India limits foreign ownership in these specific audiovisual sectors: cable news (49 percent); FM radio (20 percent); head-end in the sky (74 percent); direct-to-home (DTH) broadcasting (49 percent); teleports (49 percent); news broadcasting (26 percent); and newspapers (26 percent).³⁸

Finally, while as noted there is much to be commended with regard to the the Digital India plan, one shortcoming of the strategy is its call for “Net Zero Imports of ICT products by 2020.”³⁹ India’s primary goal should not be “Net Zero Imports of ICT products” but rather to “support fielding a globally competitive ICT goods manufacturing and services industry.” Moreover, to the extent India focuses on its ICT trade balance, it should include India’s globally competitive ICT services sector in its calculations. Even then, India’s focus on its trade balance, in particular as a measure of job creation, is misguided, because trade balances have little relationship to unemployment rates, as evidenced by the fact that among large nations (with more than 50 million people) the correlation between the trade balance and the unemployment rate is -0.09.⁴⁰ Regrettably, the Digital India plan also reiterates the intent to leverage the PMA to achieve greater levels of electronics and ICT goods manufacturing in India.

Life Sciences

In 2014-2015, foreign intellectual property rights holders in the life sciences sector continued to encounter significant challenges in defending their intellectual property rights in India, particularly with regard to the issuance of compulsory licenses, patent denials, and patent revocations.⁴¹ As the United States Trade Representative Office’s *2015 Special 301* report noted, “With respect to patents, the United States continues to have serious concerns about the innovation climate for the biopharmaceutical and others sectors.”⁴² For example, in July 2014, a Bombay High Court upheld a ruling granting an Indian domestic manufacturer a compulsory license to the IP behind Bayer’s anti-cancer drug Nexavar.⁴³ The appeal pertained to the Indian Patent Controller General’s March 2012 grant of a compulsory license to Natco, an Indian pharmaceutical company, enabling it to produce a patented cancer drug (Nexavar, or sorafenib tosylate) made by Bayer.⁴⁴ Nexavar is a life-extending oncology drug used to treat advanced stages of kidney, liver, and thyroid cancer, for which all the R&D work on the drug had been performed in the United States.⁴⁵ India’s Patent Controller General had previously ruled against Bayer on three counts, including one contending that the patent was not “worked” (i.e., exercised) to the fullest practical extent in India because it was not manufactured there—a policy decision that discriminates against imports in violation of India’s commitments as part of the World Trade Organization’s Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property (TRIPS) agreement. Bayer has now lost challenges to the compulsory license before both the Indian Intellectual Property Appellate Board (IPAB) and the High Court of Bombay. Commenting on the July 2014 decision, Anoop Narayanan, a senior intellectual property lawyer and founder of AN and Associates, a Mumbai-based law firm, noted that the decision “will ultimately discourage foreign companies to enter [the] local market with research-based products.”⁴⁶

In another case, in June 2014, the Indian Patent Office refused a patent for the U.S. firm Abraxis BioScience’s (a division of Celgene) anti-cancer drug Abraxane. The Indian Patent Office rejected the application on the grounds that Abraxis Bioscience’s patent application failed to demonstrate “an inventive step” and was therefore not patentable, according to Section 3(d) of the Indian Patent Act of 1970.⁴⁷ Further, in December 2014, the Indian Patent Office revoked the patent for Abbvie’s Humira® citing lack of an inventive step and insufficiency of description, despite having granted a patent to Humira in 2009.⁴⁸ Moreover, the order revoking the patent coincided with the launch of the generic

version of Humira by another Indian company.⁴⁹ Also, in March 2015, Boehringer Ingelheim's patent on Spiriva®, which was granted in 2013, was revoked in part because it failed to demonstrate therapeutic efficacy under the requirements of Section 3(d).⁵⁰ Abraxis, Abbvie, and Boehringer Ingelheim join a lamentably growing list of firms—whose ranks had already included Allegran, Merck, Pfizer, and Roche, among others—who have had their patent applications for innovative life sciences products rejected or revoked by the Indian Patent Office on the specious grounds that their drug's development lacked an inventive step or did not show a sufficient degree of "inventiveness."

These decisions stem from Section 3(d) of India's patent law, which states that pharmaceutical companies have to prove significant clinical efficacy enhancements in their drugs over already-patented compounds. In prohibiting the grant of patents to new forms of known substances unless it results in enhanced efficacy over the known substance, Section 3(d) significantly expands the criteria necessary to establish an "inventive step." The policy limits the patentability of potentially beneficial innovations such as drugs with fewer side effects, decreased toxicity, or improved delivery systems. In essence, Section 3(d) creates a special, additional criterion for pharmaceuticals, which could preclude issuance of a patent even if the applicant demonstrates the World Trade Organization (WTO) standard of being new, involving an inventive step, and being capable of industrial application.⁵¹

Moreover, such rulings provide Indian generic companies with an opportunity to acquire the intellectual property needed to produce certain pharmaceuticals without having to incur the costs of the drug's development, which is tantamount to weak firms drawing off sales from stronger firms, consequently reducing their ability to reinvest in life-saving drug innovation. Of particular concern is that such decisions set a potentially harmful worldwide precedent regarding the requirements and conditions for receiving a patent, with other nations have begun to copy elements of India's Section 3(d) in their patent laws. For example, in 2008, the Philippines amended its patent law to add language similar to Section 3(d) to describe inventions that would not be patentable.⁵² And, in 2012, Argentina issued resolutions that limit the patentability of derivatives of pharmaceutical products in much the same way as India.⁵³ Indian generic drug manufacturers and international non-governmental organizations reportedly were quick to praise the revisions.⁵⁴

U.S. life sciences firms have also encountered challenges in securing injunctions against firms that manufacture patented inventions without authorization from the patent holder. As recent cases such as *Merck v. Glenmark* and *Cipla v. Roche* have demonstrated, when approving such marketing without authorization, Indian state governmental authorities lack an adequate mechanism to confirm whether the item to be manufactured is under patent.⁵⁵

Another challenge pertains to the proliferation of counterfeit pharmaceuticals that are manufactured, sold, and distributed in India. First, these counterfeit pharmaceuticals take market share from genuine pharmaceuticals manufactured and sold by U.S. enterprises operating in India. Second, India has joined China as the top two country sources of most of the counterfeit pharmaceuticals shipped to the United States, which undermines the sale of authentic pharmaceuticals in the United States in addition to introducing health and safety concerns.⁵⁶

As in the case of information and communications technology products, India also imposes very high tariffs on medicines, pharmaceutical inputs, and medical devices. In fact, According to an October 2012 World Trade Organization (WTO) report entitled *More Trade for Better Health? International Trade and Tariffs on Health Products*, India maintains the highest tariffs on medicines, pharmaceutical inputs, and medical devices among the WTO members identified in the report.⁵⁷ In 2014, the U.S. government formally requested that India eliminate its 7.5 percent basic customs duty, additional duty, and special additional duty for medical equipment and devices—such as pacemakers, coronary stents and stent grafts, and surgical instruments—and for parts of medical devices.⁵⁸

Finally, India has begun to make greater use of price controls on pharmaceuticals entering the country. As of April 2015, India's National Pharmaceutical Pricing Authority implemented pricing restrictions on 509 drug formulations through a Drug Price Control Order (DPCO). However, exemptions from those restrictions allow certain medicines that are manufactured in India and “developed using indigenous R&D,” to be priced higher, providing an advantage to Indian companies.⁵⁹

Retail

While India has liberalized its foreign direct investment policies in certain sectors, FDI in single-brand and multi-brand retail “by means of [electronic] commerce” remains explicitly prohibited.⁶⁰ While India does permit up to 51 percent foreign ownership in companies in the multi-brand retail sector, it leaves to each Indian state the final decision on whether to authorize such FDI in its territory.⁶¹ In addition, where such FDI is allowed, significant limitations are imposed on entry, including requirements to: invest at least approximately \$100 million, of which at least 50 percent must be in “back-end infrastructure” (e.g., processing, distribution, quality control, packaging, logistics, storage, and warehouses) within three years of the initial investment; open stores only in cities that have been identified as eligible by the respective state government; and source at least 30 percent of the value of products sold, from “Indian ‘small enterprises’ which have a total investment in plant [and] machinery not exceeding” \$2 million.⁶² India does allow up to 100 percent foreign direct ownership in retailers selling a single-brand product, subject to certain conditions such as a requirement to source at least 30 percent of the value of the products from Indian small and medium-sized enterprises. But if the foreign investor does not wish to meet this requirement (among others), it is limited to an ownership cap of 51 percent.⁶³

Such restrictions pose significant hurdles to U.S. enterprises wishing to enter online commerce, retail, and distribution markets in India. For example, because of these restrictions, Walmart runs two wholesale stores in India because local laws designed to protect owners of smaller shops limit overseas companies to operating single-brand stores, or wholesale outlets.⁶⁴ The effect of this strategy will be to keep retail productivity low, for as the McKinsey Global Institute has found, innovative retailers such as Walmart contributed approximately 15 percent of the U.S. productivity acceleration in the last half of the 1990s.⁶⁵

Renewable Energy

India continues to identify patents as obstacles to the dissemination of climate change technologies, pressing for outcomes that would potentially undermine incentives for innovation, such as patent protection and competitiveness conditions that are critical parts of the response to climate change and other environmental challenges.⁶⁶ In fact, India's National Manufacturing Policy, introduced in 2011, promoted compulsory licensing as a mechanism available for government entities to effectuate technology transfer in the clean energy sector.⁶⁷

And so far the Modi administration has continued the existing policy of India's national solar program which discriminates against foreign solar equipment manufacturers by requiring Indian solar energy producers to use Indian-manufactured solar cells and by offering subsidies to those developers using domestic equipment instead of imports.⁶⁸ Specifically, under Phase-II (2013-2017), Batch I, of the Jawaharlal Nehru National Solar Mission (JNNSM), which was launched in October 2013, at least half of the anticipated 750 MW of Grid Connected Solar must use domestically produced solar cells and modules. Moreover, under Phase II, Batch 1, this local content requirement was expanded to cover solar thin film technologies as well, which comprise the majority of the components made in the United States.⁶⁹

Tax Policies

American enterprises continue to face an opaque tax environment in India, which places them at a disadvantage relative to domestic competitors. Further, the slow pace of dispute resolution at the India Central Board of Direct Taxes (CBDT) makes it difficult for enterprises to plan operations. In fact, there are over 300,000 pending tax disputes in India, of which over 220,000 are with the CBDT, with \$73 billion in tax revenue locked up in those cases.⁷⁰ As Rajiv Kumar, a senior fellow at the Center for Policy Research argues, "the CBDT's aggressive stance toward foreign investors is also reflected in the sharp hike in the number of transfer pricing cases in which CBDT officers have increased tax demands."⁷¹ For example, the number of transfer pricing cases, which were virtually non-existent in the 1990s, have risen from 1,061 in 2004-2005 to 2,638 in 2011-2012 (the latest year for which information is available). Of these, 52 percent of transfer pricing cases in 2011-2012 resulted in additional tax demands.⁷²

Moreover, several cases pertaining to retroactive taxation remain ongoing. While Vodafone won in January 2015 a dispute pertaining to its pricing of shares of its stakes in its Indian companies sold to other arms of Vodafone (a tactic through which Indian authorities alleged Vodafone avoided \$500 million in taxes), Vodafone is still fighting another case in which tax authorities say it owes more than \$2 billion in taxes left over from its acquisition of a phone company in India.⁷³ Further, in March 2015, retroactive taxes of \$3.3 billion were levied on energy company Carin India Ltd. (60 percent owned by a British corporation).⁷⁴ Meanwhile, the Modi administration has declined to repeal India's retroactive taxation law.⁷⁵

Conclusion

Two-way U.S.-India trade in 2014 tallied \$66.8 billion, not even one-tenth of the \$690.7 billion in two-way U.S.-China trade conducted in 2014.⁷⁶ In other words, there exists significant potential to bolster trade between India and the United States and deepen an extremely important trade relationship for both countries. The Modi administration has taken several important first steps to liberalize Indian trade and investment policies, yet more remains to be done. History has shown that India's economy flourishes most when it embraces the core tenets of free and competitive markets, open and non-discriminatory trade, and openness to flows of goods, technology, capital, and people. Unfortunately, in recent years, India has moved in the opposite direction, with India tumbling 11 places in the World Economic Forum's latest Global Competitiveness Index, falling from 60th to 71st place, and ranking a disappointing 76th out of 143 in the World Intellectual Property Organization's Global Innovation Index.⁷⁷

In his efforts to reinvigorate India's economy and grow India's manufacturing sector in particular, it will be important that Prime Minister Modi eschew indigenous innovation policies that seek to bolster domestic enterprises at the expense of foreign competitors. Moreover, the Prime Minister should remember that the greatest challenge India's economy faces is to substantially increase its productivity levels, an objective best realized by welcoming general purpose technologies such as best-of-breed information and communications technology products into the country. Taking concrete steps to repeal the PMA and other local content requirements, to rescind onerous compulsory registration provisions, to combat digital piracy, to improve the IP environment for foreign intellectual property rights holders (particularly in the life sciences sector), and to allow greater FDI and competition in a range of sectors from retail to education, among others, all represent steps that would bolster India's trade and investment environment while benefitting India's economy over the long-term.

Endnotes

- ¹ Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads* (Information Technology and Innovation Foundation [ITIF], April 2014), 5, <http://www2.itif.org/2014-indian-economy-at-crossroads.pdf>.
- ² Robert D. Atkinson, "Enough is Enough: Confronting Chinese Economic Mercantilism" (ITIF, February 2012), <http://www2.itif.org/2012-enough-enough-chinese-mercantilism.pdf>.
- ³ Stephen J. Ezell, "A Modi Administration Report Card on the Eve of His Visit to the United States," *The Innovation Files*, September 25, 2014, <http://www.innovationfiles.org/a-modi-administration-report-card-on-the-eve-of-his-visit-to-the-united-states/#sthash.Ckq19Oid.dpuf>.
- ⁴ "Uncurl the body," *The Economist*, May 23, 2015, <http://www.economist.com/news/special-report/21651333-india-needs-learn-trust-markets-more-uncurl-body>.
- ⁵ Rajiv Kumar, "India 2015: Towards Economic Transformation," (Legatum Institute, April 2015), https://lif.blob.core.windows.net/lif/docs/default-source/publications/india_nedtransitions_a4pweb.pdf?sfvrsn=4.
- ⁶ Justice Prabha Sridevan et al., "National IPR Policy" (IPR Think Tank, December 2014), http://dipp.nic.in/English/Schemes/Intellectual_Property_Rights/IPR_Policy_24December2014.pdf.
- ⁷ "Modi's many tasks," *The Economist*, May 23, 2015, <http://www.economist.com/news/special-report/21651329-narendra-modi-has-grand-ambitions-his-country-and-self-confidence-match-he>.
- ⁸ Kumar, "India 2015: Towards Economic Transformation," 12.
- ⁹ *The Economist*, "Uncurl the body."
- ¹⁰ "Doing Business in India: Some recent tax and regulatory developments," (PricewaterhouseCoopers, April 2015), http://www.pwc.fr/assets/files/pdf/2015/04/presentation_india_taxandregulatory_developments_april2015.pdf.
- ¹¹ *The Economist*, "Uncurl the body."
- ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ "India ranks 142 in latest "Ease of Doing Business" report: World Bank," *The Economic Times*, October 30, 2014, http://articles.economicstimes.indiatimes.com/2014-10-30/news/55595402_1_india-ratings-business-environment-dk-pant.
- ¹⁴ Kumar, "India 2015: Towards Economic Transformation," 11.
- ¹⁵ Mansi Kedia, Rajat Kathuria, and Hemant Krishan Singh, "Deconstructing India's Preferential Market Access (PMA) Policy," (ICRIER, February 2014), 14, http://www.icrier.org/icrier_wadhvani/Index_files/Policy_Report_1.pdf; Rajoo Goel, "Is Preferential Market Access Justified?," *Business Standard*, March 20, 2013, http://www.business-standard.com/article/opinion/is-preferential-market-access-justified-113032000577_1.html.
- ¹⁶ Stephen J. Ezell, "Why India's PMA Will Harm the Indian and Global Economies" (ITIF, March 2014), <http://www2.itif.org/2014-why-india-pma-harm-global-economies.pdf>.
- ¹⁷ *Hearing on Trade, Investment, and Industrial Policies in India: Effects on the U.S. Economy*, International Trade Commission Investigation No. 332-543 (2014) (testimony of Stephen J. Ezell, Director, Global Innovation Policy, Information Technology and Innovation Foundation), <https://s3.amazonaws.com/www2.itif.org/2014-testimony-itc-india-hearing.pdf>.
- ¹⁸ United States Trade Representative's Office (USTR), *2015 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers* (USTR, May 2015), 169, <https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/2015%20NTE%20Combined.pdf>.
- ¹⁹ Ibid.
- ²⁰ Consumer Electronics Association, Information Technology and Industry Council, and Telecommunications Industry Association, "Letter to Secretary Pritzker, Ambassador Froman, and Caroline Atkinson on India's Compulsory Registration Order," September 23, 2013, <http://blog.itic.org/dotAsset/14a42a08-15ac-48fa-9b64-8d2d2ae6c4f9.pdf>.
- ²¹ *Trade, Investment, and Industrial Policies in India* (written testimony of Stephen Ezell), 4.
- ²² Ezell and Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads*, 22-23.
- ²³ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 168.
- ²⁴ Christopher Moore, "Breaking Down Barriers is Key to Building Up India's ICT Industry," *Shopfloor*, October 28, 2014, <http://www.shopfloor.org/2014/10/breaking-down-barriers-is-key-to-building-up-indias-ict-industry/32385>.
- ²⁵ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 172.

-
- ²⁶ P.D. Kaushik and Nirvikar Singh, "Information Technology and Broad-Based Development: Preliminary Lessons from North India" (working paper no. 522, UC Santa Cruz Economics, July 2002), http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=344830.
- ²⁷ Stephen J. Ezell, "The Benefits of ITA Expansion for Developing Countries" (ITIF, December 2012), <http://www2.itif.org/2012-benefits-ita-developing-countries.pdf>.
- ²⁸ Ben Miller and Robert D. Atkinson, "Digital Drag: Ranking 125 Nations by Taxes and Tariffs on ICT Goods and Services" (ITIF, October 2014), <http://www2.itif.org/2014-ict-taxes-tariffs.pdf>.
- ²⁹ Government of India, Ministry of Communication & Information Technology (MCIT), Department of Telecommunications, *National Telecom M2M Roadmap* (MCIT, 2015), <http://www.dot.gov.in/sites/default/files/Draft%20National%20Telecom%20M2M%20Roadmap.pdf>.
- ³⁰ Ibid.
- ³¹ Daniel Castro, "The False Promise of Data Nationalism" (ITIF, December 2013), <http://www2.itif.org/2013-false-promise-data-nationalism.pdf>.
- ³² Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, "The Middle Kingdom Galapagos Island Syndrome: The Cul-De-Sac of Chinese Technology Standards" (ITIF, December 2014), <http://www2.itif.org/2014-galapagos-chinese-ict.pdf>.
- ³³ *Trade, Investment, and Industrial Policies in India: Effects on the U.S. Economy: Pre-Hearing Before the United States International Trade Commission* (January 30, 2014) (statement of Michael Schlesinger, International Intellectual Property Alliance), 25, http://www.iipa.com/pdf/2014_Jan30_USITC_Testimony.pdf.
- ³⁴ PricewaterhouseCoopers, "Economic Contribution of the Indian Film and Television Industry" (Motion Picture Distributors Association, March 2010), <http://www.mpa-india.org/press/EconomicContribution.pdf>.
- ³⁵ United States Trade Representative's Office [USTR], *2015 Special 301 Report* (USTR, April 2015), 47, <https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/2015-Special-301-Report-FINAL.pdf>.
- ³⁶ Ezell and Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads*, 24.
- ³⁷ Ibid., 23.
- ³⁸ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 177.
- ³⁹ Government of India, Department of Electronics and Information Technology (DEITY), "Digital India" (DEITY, January 2015), pib.nic.in/archieve/others/2014/aug/d2014082010.pptx.
- ⁴⁰ Ezell and Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads*, 51.
- ⁴¹ Ibid., 26.
- ⁴² USTR, *2015 Special 301 Report*, 48.
- ⁴³ Khushboo Narayan, "Bombay HC upholds IPAB order on Nexavar's generic copy," *LiveMint*, July 15, 2014, <http://www.livemint.com/Companies/feivYXISXb6XBMhELJD6LJ/Bombay-HC-upholds-Nexavar-compulsory-licensing-decision.html>.
- ⁴⁴ Geeta Anand and Rumman Ahmed, "Bayer Loses Drug Ruling in India," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 13, 2012, <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702304537904577277001285472654.html>.
- ⁴⁵ *Trade, Investment, and Industrial Policies in India: Effects on the U.S. Economy: Investigation No. 332-543* (January 30, 2014) (written testimony of Philip Blake), 3.
- ⁴⁶ Narayan, "Bombay HC upholds IPAB order on Nexavar's generic copy."
- ⁴⁷ Stephen J. Ezell, "It's Not Too Late for India's New Beginning," *The Innovation Files*, July 22, 2014, <http://www.innovationfiles.org/its-not-too-late-for-indias-new-beginning/>.
- ⁴⁸ Gireesh Babu, "Patent Office sets aside earlier order granting patent to Abbott's Humira," *Business Standard*, January 6, 2015, http://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/patent-office-sets-aside-earlier-order-granting-patent-to-abbott-s-humira-115010600580_1.html.
- ⁴⁹ E. Kumar Sharma, "Glenmark wins patent row but says has no plans to launch product," *Business Today*, January 9, 2015, <http://businesstoday.intoday.in/story/glenmark-wins-patent-row-against-abbott/1/214410.html>.
- ⁵⁰ Amiee Aloï, "Statement of Amiee Aloï Associate, Vice President, Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America Before the U.S. International Trade Commission Investigation No. 332-550," April 23, 2015, <http://www.phrma.org/sites/default/files/pdf/phrma-itc-testimony-april-23-2015.pdf>.
- ⁵¹ United States Trade Representative's Office, *2013 Special 301 Report* (USTR, 2013), <http://www.ustr.gov/sites/default/files/05012013%202013%20Special%20301%20Report.pdf>.

-
- ⁵² Rajarshi Banerjee, "The Success of, and Response to, India's Law against Patent Layering," *Harvard International Law Journal* 54 (May 2013): 204–32, <http://www.harvardilj.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Banerjee-to-Publish.pdf>.
- ⁵³ Meredith M. Broadbent et al., *Trade, Investment, and Industrial Policies in India: Effects on the U.S. Economy* (United States International Trade Commission, December 2014), 166, http://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub4501_2.pdf.
- ⁵⁴ Banerjee, "The Success of, and Response to, India's Law against Patent Layering," 228.
- ⁵⁵ USTR, *2015 Special 301 Report*, 50.
- ⁵⁶ *Ibid.*, 14.
- ⁵⁷ Matthias Helble, "More Trade for Better Health? International Trade and Tariffs on Health Products" (World Trade Organization, October 2012), https://www.wto.org/ENGLISH/res_e/reser_e/ersd201217_e.pdf.
- ⁵⁸ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 172.
- ⁵⁹ USTR, *2015 Special 301 Report*, 52.
- ⁶⁰ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 179.
- ⁶¹ *Ibid.*
- ⁶² *Ibid.*
- ⁶³ *Ibid.*
- ⁶⁴ Saikat Chatterjee, "Wal-Mart May Open Hundreds of India Stores if Foreign Restrictions Lifted," *Bloomberg*, July 22, 2010, <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-07-22/wal-mart-s-indian-partner-bharti-plans-to-open-140-retail-stores-this-year.html>.
- ⁶⁵ Bill Lewis et al., "US productivity growth, 1995–2000" (McKinsey Global Institute, October 2001), http://www.mckinsey.com/insights/americas/us_productivity_growth_1995-2000.
- ⁶⁶ USTR, *2015 Special 301 Report*, 50.
- ⁶⁷ Government of India, Ministry of Commerce & Industry, Department of Industrial Policy and Promotion (Manufacturing Policy Section), "Press Note No. 2—National Manufacturing Policy," November 4, 2011, 1, http://commerce.nic.in/whatsnew/National_Manufacturing_Policy2011.pdf.
- ⁶⁸ Ezell and Atkinson, *The Indian Economy at a Crossroads*, 28-29.
- ⁶⁹ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 180.
- ⁷⁰ Rajiv Kumar, "Taxing times for Make in India: CBTD will scare away investment if it is allowed to pursue witch-hunts on businesses," *The Times of India*, December 18, 2014, <http://blogs.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/toi-edit-page/taxing-times-for-make-in-india-cbtd-will-scare-away-investment-if-it-is-allowed-to-pursue-witch-hunts-on-businesses/>.
- ⁷¹ *Ibid.*
- ⁷² *Ibid.*
- ⁷³ Saurabh Chaturvedi and Eric Bellman, "India Says It Won't Appeal Tax Ruling," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 28, 2015, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/india-says-it-wont-appeal-vodafone-tax-ruling-1422453466>.
- ⁷⁴ Rajesh Roy and Anant Vijay Kala, "India Won't Make Retrospective Changes to Tax Laws," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2015, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/india-wont-make-retrospective-changes-to-tax-laws-1426750342>.
- ⁷⁵ *Ibid.*
- ⁷⁶ USTR, *2015 National Trade Estimate Report*, 69, 167.
- ⁷⁷ Klaus Schwab, *The Global Competitiveness Report 2014–2015* (World Economic Forum, 2015), http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_GlobalCompetitivenessReport_2014-15.pdf; Soumitra Dutta, Bruno Lanvin, and Sacha Wunsch-Vincent, *The Global Innovation Index 2014: The Human Factor in Innovation* (World Intellectual Property Organization, INSEAD, and Cornell, 2014), <https://www.globalinnovationindex.org/userfiles/file/reportpdf/GII-2014-v5.pdf>.